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The Monthly Newsletter of Covenant Lutheran Church ðELCA  

Inside This Issue  

Rev. Dr. Sara Rabe has 

accepted Covenantôs Call 

and we are pleased to 

announce that she will be 

starting November 1, 2017!  
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Fall Worship Schedule Changes!  

While we would usually be going back to our fall worship schedule on the Sunday after Rally Day, this 

yearôs fall worship schedule isnôt what you will remember from prior years. We are introducing worship 

on Wednesday evenings, from 6:30 pm ï 7:15 pm (ending time approximate) and eliminating one 

Sunday service. So, beginning Rally Day, September 10 th , our worship schedule will look like this:  

 

Wednesday at 6:30 pm  (The first Wednesday service will be September 20 th , but it will be 

the same message as the following Sunday, September 17)  
 

Saturday at 5:30 pm  No change to this service  
 

Sunday at 9: 3 0 am   Note the change from 9:00 or 10:30 to 9:30 am  

 

There will be conversation about this in worship during the month of August. We are hoping to give all 

who want to worship opportunities to do so. We recognize that for some, the weekend isnôt the best 

time to worship, so we will be offering a Wednesday evening service. All services will include Holy 

Communion.  

 

In summary, the Wednesday and Sunday schedules will look like this:  
 

Wednesday  

5:30 pm  Bell Choir Rehearsal  

6:30 pm  Worship  

7:30 pm  Confirmation/Peer Ministry (until 8:30 pm)  
 

Sunday  

8:20 am  Senior Choir Rehearsal  

9: 3 0 am  Worship  

10:00 am  Sunday School  

10:30 am  Fellowship  

10:45 am  Adult Education (until 11:30 am)  

WORSHIP & MUSIC NEWS  
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MORE WORHSIP & MUSIC NEWS  

Bell Choir Starts September 6  

 
If you like to have fun (and also play music), join the Covenant Bell Choir! We rehearse every 

Wednesday night from 5:30 to 6:25 and play about one Sunday a month. The group is open to 

anyone in 9 th  grade and up. Musical knowledge is not necessary because we can teach you everything 

you need to know! Contact Meghann if interested or with questions: meghann_foug@yahoo.com  or 

(608)332 -4491  

Senior Choir Starts September 10  
 

Senior Choir rehearsals will resume on Sunday, September 10, at 8:15 am sharp. (Yes, we know 

thatôs early, but yawning is actually a really good vocal warm-upðand thereôs free coffee!) 

 

With our new worship schedule, thereôs no conflict between choir and Adult Education. Since we 

usually sing early in the service, there would rarely be a conflict with Sunday School. Please consider 

joining us ðweôd love to add YOUR voice to the song! 

 

Have questions? Need encouragement? Donôt hesitate to contact Beth Gardner (egardner@wisc.edu  or 

873 -9426) or talk to any choir member. Hope to see you in the music room (next to the columbarium) 

on September 10!  

Do you have a flare for decorating?  We Need You!  
  

We are in need of a volunteer to decorate the sanctuary for different seasons and events of the 

church year. If you are interested in serving in this area, please contact Chris in the church office.  

mailto:meghann_foug@yahoo.com
mailto:egardner@wisc.edu
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MESSAGE FROM PASTOR JERRY  

Is Patience Always Good?  
 

The lack of patience can be unhealthy. Having built in expectations with time aspects can find us 

frustrated in a line of traffic or grocery store. Getting other people to do what I want them to do when 

I want them to do it has wasted much of my time over the years. Relief has come when I have chosen 

to take a deep breath instead of an audible sigh (or worse) of displeasure. Not always, but many 

times.  

 

But is patience always good? I donôt think so. Sitting back and ñletting things work themselves outò is 

not helpful when action is required. A person struggling to stay alive while waters are rising, as we 

have recently observed in Texas, is not helped by a lack of immediate action on the part of first 

responders. Perhaps later patience will be needed to put things back in some sort of order, but initially 

action is required.  

 

This thought leads me to say we can be patient in  love but not with  love. (See Parish Nurse Sueôs 

article on love and hate.) Words and actions that are harmful to another human being are never OK. 

The quicker we can admit that we are wrong, the quicker we heal. The quicker we call attention to 

inappropriate actions or words being done or said to another person, the quicker any of the ugly forms 

of abuse can be addressed. Patience, in these cases, can actually hold back healing.  

 

I remain appalled by the chanted slogans of the white supremacists marchers in Charlottesville, WV. 

Such actions fail any test of health and decency, certainly fail miserably in light of our Lordôs command 

that ñwe are to love one another.ò In cases such as this that we, as Christians, are called to be 

impatient when any of Godôs creation are harmed or hurt.   

 

Can we stop all inappropriate action between individuals, or cultures, or races, or creeds? Of course 

not. But I can address my action and I am responsible for my  words. Concerning love and respect for 

all others, I want to be impatient with myself. Daily, and as often as I need it during the day, I want 

to respond wherever I am and with whomever I am using words and displaying actions that are in line 

with who I am because of my Baptism. I want to respond to others with the same grace that my God 

has shown to me.  

 

Will you join me being patient in  love but not with  love?  

 

Peace,  

Pastor Jerry  

PASTORAL ACTS  

Funerals:  

 Mary Smithback  8-12 -17  

 Michael Nordlie  8-15 -17  

 Jean Reid   8-18 -17  
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Some of you were in worship during the weekend of August 5 th  and 6 th , 

but some of you were not, so I thought I would share with you one of 

the pieces that I raised up during my message that weekend.  

 

After prayerful consideration and deliberation, I made a decision to take 

a one -year leave of absence from Wartburg Seminary. Nearly all of the 

factors into this decision feel like positive factors to me, but I thought I 

would share all of what went into it, as well as my hope for what is yet 

to come for Covenant (and for me).  

 

The past school year was an incredible challenge for me, particularly during the spring semester. I felt 

a bit overwhelmed by one of my classes in particular, and with all that was going on at Covenant, I 

ended up feeling as though I gave neither Covenant nor Wartburg the best ñmeò I could give. I wrote 

papers I was far from proud of, and simply tried to maintain Covenantôs education ministries, helped 

to whatever extent I could with worship, and by and large let our youth programming sit idle. It 

wasnôt a good feeling at all. 

 

The last of the negative part of this is that it probably wouldnôt be much different during the fall 

semester for me this year, were I to continue at Wartburg. With Pastor Sara not starting with us until 

November, I think it would be realistic to believe that it will be early 2018 before she is comfortable 

with her Covenant responsibilities (although I have this feeling that she is a very quick learner!)  

 

But when she gets here, I believe we are going to do some incredible ministry, and I want to be 

helping to lead that, not just trying to get through another semester of school and the church year! In 

one of my favorite classes this last semester, Theology of the Congregation , our text was the 

professorôs own writing; Beyond Maintenance to Mission , written by Craig L. Nessan, my professor 

(and academic dean at Wartburg). I had read this book several years ago ï which did me absolutely 

no good in the class, since he had changed many parts of it ï but it is a book that talks about 

understanding the congregation, and knowing who you are, so that you can bring Godôs Shalom to the 

entire world.  

 

I bring that class and book up because I believe we have spent the last year defining not only who we 

are, but some of our future vision of mission as well. And to me, well, itôs extremely exciting! I havenôt 

felt this enthused about ministry in a number of years, and é Iôve realized é I have the time to give to 

it as well, as long as I donôt clutter my year, or fill it completely, with school work. With Chris and I in 

our second year of empty -nesting, there are many time -slots that I am happy to give to ministry that 

I was reluctant to give up as our boys finished high school. See what I wrote in my Youth article if you 

would like to see what Iôm thinking in that area.  

 

This is a time for mission at Covenant. And whenever we have been in a missional mode, there has 

been great excitement and energy, and a feeling that God is leading our actions. Thatôs something I 

know I want to be part of, and I just didnôt think I could give it my all with my studies consuming so 

much time.  

 

What will happen next fall? Donôt know! I have received strong support from Wartburg in my desire to 

take a leave of absence; the Academic Dean ï oh yeah, Professor Nessan ï stated that, given my 

circumstances, he believes it is absolutely the right thing to do. He also told me he wants to touch 

base with me early in 2018, to see what I am thinking about fall of 2018. It is my intent, at this point, 

to resume schooling then, because I believe it has been valuable for me, and valuable for Covenant. 

But first, I want to get re -energized in mission here at Covenant. Anyone care to join me?!  

MESSAGE FROM MARK DOLL, MINISTER OF FAITH DEVELOPMENT 
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YOUTH NEWS  

As we kick off our fall programming, with our music programs and education programs starting back 

up, it is also our plan to re -vitalize our youth programming. Listed below are some of the things we 

have done in the past, as well as at least one new idea. This information was emailed out to parents of 

young children, confirmation -aged children and high school students, with an invitation to express 

what interests their families. But, sometimes we donôt get emails out to all of the right people, so we 

are inviting you to take a look at these ideas and comment, by emailing or calling Mark Doll. 

(markdoll@chorus.net , 873 -7494). If you have additional ideas of things you would like to see 

happen, please share those as well.  

 

Family Movie Night  ï For about 10 years, we showed a family movie every 

first Friday of the month in our Covenant Cinema. Popcorn and lemonade are 

always provided, and the event is always free. The movies we show are either 

ñGò or ñPGò rated, and are usually movies that have recently been released on 

DVD. Movies would begin at 7 pm, and the evening would be over by 9.  

 

Easter  Egg Hunt  ï While breakfast is being served, we also have an Easter Egg hunt for children up 

to 5 th  grade. Approximately 1,000 eggs are ñhiddenò (the term is used loosely, as many eggs are out 

in the open) throughout the church. Eggs are filled with candy, and at the end of the hunt, gift bags 

are given to the children. So é if you do the math, if 50 kids participate, it works out to 20 eggs per 

child. If 25 kids participate, it is 40 eggs per child!  

 

Parents Day Out  ï This event is held on a Saturday afternoon in the weeks prior to Christmas. The 

intent is that we give parents an opportunity to shop, or take in a movie, or do anything they like 

during the busy Christmas seasons. For a very small fee, we take their children, and essentially have 

an afternoon of playing together, of doing a craft, making a snack together é maybe even making a 

present for mom and dad. Confirmation students and high school students help a few adults watch the 

children, so there is room for all kids to participate.  

 

Fall Family Fun Day  ï This event takes place on a Sunday afternoon prior to 

Halloween. We gather at someoneôs house (usually out in the country) for a potluck, 

plus é pumpkin carving, games (sometimes a game of touch football, but there have 

been other activities), a camp fire, sometimes hay rides and other fun activities. 

Covenant provides the pumpkins, so youôll be all set for Halloween! 

 

Winter Play Day  ï This event is somewhat like the Parentsô Day Out event, except é it is all day, on 

Martin Luther King, Jr. Day in January. There is no school, but that doesnôt mean that parents donôt 

have to work, so we give the opportunity for those children to come to Covenant and play for the day. 

Again, confirmation students help with this day (earning service credits along the way). It is an 

exhausting day, but still a winter blast.  

 

Christmas Caroling Party  ï We have done this many times in the past, in different forms. Usually, 

we go out caroling the last Saturday before Christmas, following our 5:30 worship service. 

Sometimes, this has involved a potluck meal, and other times weôve simply come back to the church 

for desserts, hot chocolate and cider following caroling. We bring along our songbooks, and hope for 

the weather to be not too cold (but some snow falling is always appreciated). We have, for the most 

part, caroled in the Covenant neighborhood, but weôve also been known to head over to the Vennevoll 

area to brighten spirits there.  

 

Lock - ins  ï Unlike the 30 Hour Famine (below), sometimes we hold Lock - ins with no 

education purposes in mind whatsoever! Typically, these events are on Friday 

evenings to Saturday mornings, for either middle -school or high -school youth. 

Because of the nature of the event, multiple adults are required (but not necessarily 

for the entire night). We play games, watch movies, hang -out in the youth room, 

talk, have pizza, chips and more unhealthy food!  
 

mailto:markdoll@chorus.net
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Winter Sledding  ï Usually in January, but it can be planned at a momentôs notice, 

we take our sleds and toboggans and innertubes and head to Veterans Park on 

Riverside Drive in Stoughton on a Sunday afternoon. You can get going quite fast 

going down that hill, but thereôs lots of room on it, so many can sled at once. Just 

watch out for the fence at the bottom! Then itôs back to church for hot chocolate. 

This is a great time for families.  

 

High School Hangout  ï This is something new we are trying this year, if there is an interest. On 

Sunday nights, we will make the youth room and 8 th  grade room available for any high school youth 

who want to come and hangout together. Sometimes we may order pizza, but all nights we will have 

some kind of snack. More details (time, when this begins) will follow when we find out if there is an 

interest.  

 

30 - Hour Famine  ï This is a lock - in created by World Vision. Essentially, youth are expected to stop 

eating at noon on a Friday, and having nothing to eat (juice and water are provided) until a 

celebration meal on Saturday evening. A lock - in begins early evening on Friday, with educational 

games, videos and other activities throughout the night. There may be a food drive included, and 

sometimes youth receive sponsorship for the event, with proceeds going to World Vision. This is 

typically for confirmation and high school youth.  

 

Serving at the River Pantry  ï The River Pantry on the upper east -side of Madison serves free meals 

for the community five times a week (include noon meals). They also provide a number of other 

services, and the ñRiverò is staffed largely by volunteers. At times (usually on Friday evenings) 

Covenant has sent groups to work during the Friday meal. It takes a lot of advance planning, as many 

church groups and other volunteer groups fill the volunteer spots early. But, for those who have 

participated, it is an incredibly meaningful experience.  

 

Mission Trips  ï Covenant has made Mission Trips to Minneapolis, Chicago, South 

Dakota, West Virginia, the Upper Peninsula, North Dakota and even done a Mission 

Trip in Stoughton. These trips vary in length from just a few days to a full week 

plus travel time, and they are life -changing for the participants. Whenever 

possible, we have tried to make our Mission Trips multi -generational; our trip to 

Minot, North Dakota had participants ranging in age from 10 to 72! We learn from 

each other, and play and work together. Because of this desire to have these trips 

be multi -generational, we often times have to find our own places to do mission 

work, rather than work through the many organizations that plan these kind of 

trips. But in addition to having the cross -generational aspect of the trip, we also greatly reduce our 

expenses in this manner. Twice we have gone to Global Health Ministries in Minneapolis. Each time, 

the trip included two hard days of work at GHM, staying at a church in the area, meals at ethnic 

restaurants in the area in the evenings, and a one night stay at the Three Bears lodge and waterpark 

in Warrens, WI on the way home. With some financial support from the Covenant Endowment 

Foundation, and no other fundraising, we have been able to make these trips with a per person cost of 

$100.  

 

Easter Breakfast ï This is our one big fundraiser for the year, but we donôt do it specifically for the 

fundraising; we do it for the fun and joy of serving a large breakfast on Easter morning. We serve 

eggs, sausages, potatoes, sweet rolls, waffles last year, fruit, baked goods and lots of coffee. 

Participation in this event is expected for Mission Trip participants, but it is open to others as well, and 

it really is a good time.  

 

Adopt - a- Highway  ï Twice during the year, we clean a one mile stretch of 

Rutland -Dunn Town Line Road. We usually do this on Saturday mornings in 

the spring and fall, and confirmation students can again earn service credits 

for this. However, itôs also just a nice family service activity; if we have 

enough people ï which we usually do ï we form two teams and start in the 

middle and go either direction, so the total walk down to the end and back is about a mile. Weôre 

usually done in about an hour and a half from the time we leave church until the time we return.  
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Four - Key Training  ï I know; training doesnôt sound like fun. But it can be! A number of years ago, 

Dr. Paul Hill and Dr. David Anderson wrote the book Frogs Without Legs Canôt Hear, a book intended 

to help families develop their faith together. In the book, four keys to faith development are lifted up: 

Caring Conversations, Devotions, Rituals and Traditions, and Service. Itôs really good stuff if youôre 

unsure of how to bring your faith into your family life. We can either spend time in a class together 

learning about the Four Keys (As well as AAA Adults and the Five Principles), or you are welcome to 

borrow the book and learn on your own. Covenant owns a number of copies (but you canôt borrow the 

one signed by the authors!)  

 

Other  ï What would you like to do? Give me your ideas, to share with the youth team, and weôll try 

to make it happen. We donôt want to further fill your days with obligations, but rather, we want to give 

you and your family fun and meaningful experiences with others in your Covenant family. Let us know 

what we can do to help you!  

EDUCATION NEWS  

Sunday School News!   

Rally Day is not far away (September 10!), so itôs time to be thinking about how you and your 

children can be a part of the education opportunities that Covenant has to offer. There is something 

for everyone! Weôve got some big changes this year, so read on! 
 

3/4/K Children : Covenantôs youngest Sunday school children learn Bible stories using songs, crafts, 

games and stories. These children get together for opening music and prayer, and then break out into 

age - level classrooms. We are currently using the SPARK Classroom curriculum.  
 

1 st - 6 th  Grades: We will begin each Sunday with the youngest children, singing songs and praying 

together. Then we will head to the Peer Ministry classroom for a large group session, followed by 

break -out sessions in smaller groups. We will also be using the SPARK classroom curriculum for these 

grades, but on occasion, we will be integrating some of the SPARK Rotation curriculum that we have 

used for years, so we will have the opportunity to play games, watch movies, do arts and crafts 

projects, make special snacks in the kitchen and more.  
 

Most importantly, all students will be learning the same bible story and message each week, so there 

will be greater opportunities for family conversations after church.  
 

Sunday school starts each Sunday with worship and Holy Communion in the Sanctuary at 9:30 am. 

Students are dismissed to their classrooms at 10:00 following Communion. Sunday school ends at 

10:40 am each Sunday. For those youth who are worshiping on Wednesday or Saturday evenings, 

they should plan to come to church at 9:55.  
 

Sunday School registration forms, the calendar and other information were mailed out mid -August. 

Please return your registration information as soon as possible so that we can get an idea of class 

sizes and order the appropriate materials/supplies. If you didnôt receive your registration information, 

please contact the church office.  

 

Confirmation  begins with our orientation meeting on Wednesday, September 6, at 7:30 pm. The 

orientation meeting is critical this year, as we have some significant changes in store. With the 

schedule changes this year, confirmation will be from 7:30 ï 8:30 pm each Wednesday. Please get 

your registration materials turned in so we can determine our needs for this upcoming year.  
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NOTES FROM PARISH NURSE SUE RICHARDS 

Love Eclipses Hate ...  

Some of the most beautiful words ever written about love were authored 

two thousand years ago by the apostle Paul. The words appear in the 

Bibleôs New Testament. If you have attended a wedding this summer, 

you may have even heard his words read at the ceremony. No matter 

how many times any of us have heard or read these words, they are 

always a good reminder of how we are to live in  relationship to others 

and I, for one, am always moved by them. Here are Paulôs words from 

his letter to the Corinthians.  

 

Love is patient; love is kind.  

Love is not envious or boastful or arrogant or rude.  

It does not insist on its own way; it is not irritable or resentful;  

It does not rejoice in wrong doing, but rejoices in the truth.  

It bears all things, believes all things, hopes all things, endures all things.  

Love never ends.  

And now faith, hope, and love abide,  

These three; and the greatest of these is love.  1 Corinthians 13:4 -8a, 13  

 

Sometimes we are better able to understand something when we also reflect on its opposite. And so 

when I read the words below this week about hate, I found that they made me appreciate even more 

the power of Paulôs words. These words are intended to help us deepen our understanding and 

commitment to living out the words from 1 Corinthians 13 by looking at its opposite.  

 

Hate.  

Hate is impatient, hate is cruel.  

Hate is jealous, it puts on airs.  

It is snobbish, it is always rude.  

It is self - seeking, it is prone to anger.  

Hate rejoices with what is wrong, but does not rejoice in the truth.  

There is no limit to hateôs malevolence, to its untrustworthiness, its despair, its weakness to sustain. 

Hate never wins.  

There are in the end three things that fail:  

Deceit, despair, and hate.  

And the weakest of these is hate.  

  Rob MacSwain, shared with permission  

 

Hatred has been in the news these days and it is so important to remember that we all need to do our 

part to insure that, ñHate never winsò and that ñLove never ends.ò 

 

In closing, Iôd like to suggest that while we reflect on the magnificent solar eclipse that we recently 

experienced, that we think of this metaphor. Hate has the ability to cast a shadow, one that 

temporarily eclipses the power and light of love. And while the solar darkness of a solar eclipse goes 

away without any need for effort on our part, hatred will only go away when we name it, whenever 

and whereever we see it, and then do all in our power to remove its shadow. While it is true that it is 

love that endures, we must all do our part to rid the world of the ugly shadow of hatred.  

(Adapted from original with permission from The Rev. Dr. Scott Stoner, Aug. 2017)  

Photo by Peter Herman 
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Covenant Lutheran Church 
�:�R�P�H�Q�·�V���5�H�W�U�H�D�W 

Saturday, October 7, 2017 
9:00 am- 1:00 pm 

�´�,���F�D�Q���G�R���D�O�O���W�K�L�V���W�K�U�R�X�J�K���K�L�P 
�Z�K�R���J�L�Y�H�V���P�H���V�W�U�H�Q�J�W�K���µ 

Philippians 4:13  

Cost is $25  and includes light breakfast fare, heart healthy lunch and activities. Childcare is 

available! Please make checks out to Covenant Lutheran Church. Pre - registration is 

required . A registration form is attached to the newsletter email. Forms can also be found 

on the Welcome Center. Deadline for registering is September 24.  
 

Here is a peak at our speakers!  
Aging Authentically ðAmy Funk  

Do you worry about changes that have occurred -or will occur -as you grow older? Could you use some 

tips to quell your worries and empower you to face aging in a healthy way?  
 

The harmful media view of successful aging focuses only on our physical being. While this is 

important, a better view of aging focuses on our whole person, using nature to help us age 

authentically. Authentic aging involves focusing on our whole self, spending time in nature and leaving 

a legacy. Practical exercises included!  
 

Amy received her BS in Psychology and MS in Gerontology from Western Illinois University. She 

completed her BSN from OSF Saint Francis Medical Center College of Nursing and her PhD in Nursing 

from Illinois State University.  
 

Mindful Photography ðLynn Tews  

Lynn has been involved in mindful photography workshops since 2011. Mindful photography is a state 

of awareness of being in the present moment when taking photos, striving to forget oneôs self and all 

of the everyday happenings, expectations, techniques and anxieties in order to more fully experience 

life. Come join us as Lynn shares her journey since practicing mindful photography.  
 

This past July -August she attended a five -day workshop, the Natural Eye, at Madeline Island School of 

Arts with Eddie Soloway, a National Geographic Photographer. She is a member of Madisonôs 

PhotoMidwest, participating in the travel, street photography and mindful photography groups that 

meet once a month.   
 

Yoga ðJill Izydor, LCSW, RYT  

For most people, getting older is a decision they make whether they know it or not. It basically comes 

down to the saying ðuse it or lose it! Jill will guide us through some gentle movements that, when 

practiced on a regular basis, can help bring about emotional stability, clarity of mind and functional 

flexibility.  
 

WOMENôS RETREAT 


